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As I read those two passages earlier this week, two concepts kept jumping out at me: friendship 
and victory.  It is an odd sort of pairing in many ways.  On the one hand, we have a word relating 
to one of our deepest expressions of human love.  As I mentioned last week, the ancient Greeks 
and Romans held friendship up as the highest form of love and the great Christian author of the 
20th Century, C.S. Lewis, recommended friendship as “the least… necessary of our loves.”  On 
the other hand, in “victory” we have a word which, while positive, must of necessity point 
towards conflict.  How is it that these oddly matched concepts came to be conjoined in my mind?  
What is it that John in his time and I in mine mean by these words?  What is it that we can learn 
about the call of God upon our lives from “friendship” and “victory”? 
 
At the most basic level, the conjunction of these concepts is easily explained.  The lectionary 
made me do it!  As most of you know by now, I like to use the three-year cycle of readings 
known as the Revised Common Lectionary and followed by many denominations, as the basis 
for my worship planning.  It’s a handy tool for a busy pastor and it links us in worship with many 
of our brothers and sisters around the globe.  I also feel free to dispense with its aid when I 
disagree with the choice for a particular week or have an agenda of my own to pursue.  This 
week, for example, we’re a week behind the lectionary because of my illness and we’ll shortly be 
departing from it altogether to celebrate Camp Sunday and because I’ve got a yen to explore the 
three tiny books between I John and Revelation, none of which appear in the Revised Common 
Lectionary.  Even when I do follow the Lectionary, I wonder sometimes how the committee 
which devised it in 1985 managed to come up with their combinations of four passages, which 
often seem to have nothing to do with each other.  But it seemed to me this week that the 
committee really nailed it, particularly with the two Johannine passages. 
 
So, as I read the Gospel passage and the Epistle passage for this Sunday, it seemed to me that the 
two informed and completed each other.  Jesus’ words of friendship in John’s Gospel seemed to 
me to be yet another way to reach deeply into the constant theme of love in John’s Letter.  And 
John’s use of the term “victory” in his Letter seemed to me to come from his reflection on the 
teachings of his Master and Friend recorded in the Gospel about his commandments and those of 
the Father.  And though I preached just last Sunday about love in I John, it was important to me 
this week to follow up on that theme.  This little tract of I John is absolutely drenched in the 
importance of love for the believer and, in slightly different ways, so are the other two letters 
which bear John’s name.  But it can be difficult for a preacher trying to build a series of sermons 
around this book to not simply repeat him or herself.  We have to find different conceptual 
planes on which to stand to change our viewpoint, as it were, so that our congregations are not 
bored by our repetitive descriptions of the Scriptural vista, magnificent though it may be.  So I 
was delighted to have these oddly paired concepts of friendship and victory from which to 
launch today’s series of remarks on the beauty of love.  As Michael Hardin remarks in his online 
commentary on I John, “We need this repetition (of love) to counter the repetitions of anger, 
violence and retaliation that comprise so much of our human existence. This (loving) repetition 
is both beneficial and necessary.” 
 
Let us consider for a few minutes the place of friendship in John’s world and writings.  I’ve 
already mentioned last week and this week the high place of honor friendship had in the Græco-
Roman world.  But John (and Jesus) would also have learned the importance of true, loyal 
friendship from the Scriptures.  Like them, I certainly grew up hearing the story of the true 
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friendship between David and Jonathan; perhaps you did, too.  I Samuel 18 tells us, “When 
David had finished speaking to Saul, the soul of Jonathan was bound to the soul of David, and 
Jonathan loved him as his own soul… Then Jonathan made a covenant with David, because he 
loved him as his own soul.  Jonathan stripped himself of the robe that he was wearing, and gave 
it to David, and his armor, and even his sword and his bow and his belt.”  The deuterocanonical 
book of Sirach has a long passage on the importance of friendship, including these verses: 
“Faithful friends are a sturdy shelter: 
   whoever finds one has found a treasure.  
Faithful friends are beyond price; 
   no amount can balance their worth.  
Faithful friends are life-saving medicine; 
   and those who fear the Lord will find them.” 
Perhaps most significantly, both the books of II Chronicles and Isaiah refer to the patriarch 
Abraham as the friend of God, an honorific given to no one else in Scripture but still 
remembered today by our Muslim brothers and sisters who still call Abraham “Khalilu 'llah,” the 
friend of God. 
 
In today’s mobile culture, friendships have become more fluid, less lasting, as we move from 
place to place and switch from job to job.  Nevertheless, we still celebrate true and deep 
friendships in our literature and in our entertainment.  I realized as I was writing this that some of 
my favorite books, movies and TV shows feature pairings or small groups of friends who are 
life-saving medicine to each other – sometimes literally.  I hope that many of you are also 
familiar with the friends bound together in The Fellowship of the Ring and with the central pair 
of Frodo Baggins and Samwise Gamgee.  Recently returned to both large screen and small are 
the famous literary pair of Sherlock Holmes and Dr. John Watson.  Some of the great examples 
of friendship that I admired in my childhood and teens have gone from movies to T.V., or vice 
versa: the triumvirate of Kirk, Spock and McCoy, and the larger, more permeable group known 
as the Swampmen in “M.A.S.H.” 
 
What is it that I and others have found so compelling about the relationships between these 
characters?  Surely a good deal of it is their faithfulness to each other, even in extreme 
circumstances.  They are a “sturdy shelter” to each other, as I said, literally life-savers on 
occasion.  Bullets or arrows may fly, phasers may run hot, the game may be afoot, but these 
friends will not abandon each other.  “No one has greater love than this, to lay down one’s life 
for one’s friends.” 
 
Jürgen Moltmann, whom some have called the most influential Christian theologian today, wrote 
a lovely piece on friendship, which I posted earlier this week on Facebook, as a sort of sneak 
preview for this morning.  Listen: “Friendship is no passing feeling of affection. It combines 
affection with faithfulness. You can depend upon a friend. As a friend you become someone 
upon whom others can depend. A friend remains a friend even in misfortune, even in guilt. For 
between friends there rules no prejudice that defines one, and no ideal image after which one 
must strive. Nor is friendship an alliance for mutual advantage, as is the case with so-called 
business friends. Between friends there rules only the promise to walk with each other and to be 
there for each other, in other words, a faithfulness that has to do not with acting and possessing 
but with the individual person and with being.” 
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Moltmann’s words give deep insight into Jesus’ proclamation that he calls us “friends.”  It is a 
good corollary also to the αγαπη love cited by John in I John.  It is love that puts the other first, 
that is willing to die, even, for the friend.  It is also love that has proven itself.  The passage in 
Sirach that I mentioned earlier also includes this: “When you gain friends, gain them through 
testing, and do not trust them hastily.”  To return for a moment to The Lord of the Rings, it 
sounds like a verse written by an Ent!  “Do not be hasty, young hobbits.”  Jesus’ kid brother, 
James, reminds us in his book that Abraham gained the title “Khalilu 'llah” through testing.  
“Was not our ancestor Abraham justified by works when he offered his son Isaac on the altar? 
You see that faith was active along with his works, and faith was brought to completion by the 
works. Thus the scripture was fulfilled that says, “Abraham believed God, and it was reckoned to 
him as righteousness,” and he was called the friend of God.”  The latest “Star Trek” movie, a 
reboot of the franchise, showed the process by which Kirk and Spock became trusted friends – it 
was not, as you may recall, love at first sight.  Likewise the first episode of the new BBC 
“Sherlock” relates the first adventure shared by Holmes and Watson and the forging of their 
partnership.  One of the tragic episodes in The Fellowship of the Ring is the failure of Boromir to 
prove himself a true friend to Frodo.  Tempted by his own desire for power, he tries to seize the 
One Ring by force and causes the sundering of the Fellowship and the capture of Merry and 
Pippin. 
 
Jesus tells us how we are to prove our friendship to him, even as he gives his life for us.  “If you 
keep my commandments, you will abide in my love, just as I have kept my Father’s 
commandments and abide in his love…  You are my friends if you do what I command you.”  
These commandments, reflected John, many years later as he wrote in his first letter, are not 
burdensome.  What are they?  “This is my commandment,” said Jesus, “that you love one 
another as I have loved you.”  John reinforces this in I John 3:23: “And this is (God’s) 
commandment, that we should believe in the name of his Son Jesus Christ and love one another, 
just as he has commanded us.” 
 
We’ve sung some pretty wonderful old “friendship” songs about our relationship with Jesus this 
morning.  “I am thine, O Lord… with thee, my God, I commune as friend to friend.”  “I have 
found a friend in Jesus, he’s everything to me.  He’s the fairest of ten thousand to my soul.”  We 
might have added, “What a friend we have in Jesus, all our sins and griefs to bear…  Can we find 
a friend so faithful, who will all our sorrows share?  Do thy friends despise, forsake thee?  In his 
arms he’ll take and shield thee; thou wilt find a solace there.”  But even these songs remind us 
that our friendship has to go both ways.  “Consecrate me now to thy service, Lord…”  “I have all 
for him forsaken and all my idols torn from my heart…”  We are called to be faithful friends of 
God as God is faithful to us. 
 
I John 5:3-4 reads, “For the love of God is this, that we obey his commandments. And his 
commandments are not burdensome, for whatever is born of God conquers the world. And this is 
the victory that conquers the world, our faith.”  Among the songs we did not sing this morning is 
that old Southern Baptist standard, “Faith is the Victory.”  Nor did we sing “Victory in Jesus,” 
which was a favorite of mine when I was a boy.  Of course I probably liked it in part because the 
boys in Sunday School and I used to change the words “He sought me and bo’t me with His 
redeeming blood,” to a more pugnacious “He socked me and bopped me…”  But I digress.  As I 
said at the beginning of the sermon, we get a little squeamish about this whole victory thing.  
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That has a lot to do with why those songs aren’t in the hymnal this congregation chose, which 
comes to us from the Disciples of Christ rather than one of the Baptist music publishers.  As 
servants of the Prince of Peace, we’ve learned to shy away from combative metaphors in our 
description of the Beloved Community, a.k.a., the Kingdom of God.  As citizens in the mightiest 
empire of our time, a country which has not always used its military might in ways that 
safeguard peace and human rights, we have a bit of a bad conscience about appropriating 
military language to describe our understanding of our place in God’s plan.  “Onward Christian 
Soldiers” didn’t make it into our hymnal, either.  “Stand Up, Stand Up for Jesus” did but that 
whole thing about “soldiers of the Cross” means it doesn’t get called out when it’s time for your 
favorite hymns at the hymn sing, either. 
 
Now, frankly, I’m perfectly fine with a de-emphasis on figurative speech involving battle and 
weaponry when it comes to the place of the Christian in society.  But we need to understand 
what it means in the context of Scripture, because the writers of the books that became the Bible 
were well familiar with the reality of armed combat and used the imagery as readily as we use 
sports metaphors or geek speak today.  And, if we are honest, we must admit that there are times 
when we feel assailed, under attack, by forces beyond our ability to control or even to 
comprehend.  It can be an enormous comfort to be reminded that we are like trees planted by the 
river which shall not be moved.  Like Ste. Thérèse of Avila, we want to sing with confidence, 
“Nothing can trouble, nothing can frighten.  Those who seek God shall never go wanting.”  
Sometimes, we want to be reminded that for the believer, victory comes with Jesus. 
 
Another of the great theologians of our time passed from this life on May 10th.  The writings of 
Walter Wink have been tremendously influential on me as well as on countless others.  A 
longtime advocate for peace and justice and especially for non-violence, Wink nevertheless 
harbored no illusions about the fact that the people of God are indeed involved in a struggle, as 
Paul wrote to the Ephesians, “not against enemies of blood and flesh, but against the rulers, 
against the authorities, against the cosmic powers of this present darkness, against the spiritual 
forces of evil in the heavenly places.”  This is not language often used by the Church these days.  
I won’t take the time to try to go into Wink’s argument in detail, but suffice it to say that Wink 
recognized, as do many of our “spiritual but not religious” friends, the existence of extrapersonal 
evil in our world.  When economic systems and governmental agencies, designed to produce the 
greatest good for the greatest number, run amok and grind “the least of these” under their wheels 
and the bureaucrats and technocrats and MBAs who are supposed to keep the machine humming 
throw up their hands and say, “What can we do?  It’s just the way things are,” then, my sisters 
and my brothers, institutional evil has gone far to winning the day.  We are engaged in a struggle 
against the Powers That Be.  But we are promised the victory through our faith in Jesus, the Son 
of God.  The promise is so clear that it is issued in language of settled fact.  Remember what we 
heard in our first look at I John, a few weeks ago: “I am writing to you, young people, because 
you have conquered the evil one.” 
 
When it comes to talking about or singing about victory, we must needs walk a fine line.  We 
want to be bold in claiming the victory of Jesus over the powers, up to and including death.  But 
we must remember that it is against these powers that the victory is promised, not against the 
flesh and blood of other humans or of the rest of creation that like us waits for the revealing of 
the children of God, as Paul wrote to the Romans.  We must remember that the victory is 
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promised and is ultimately ours but will not be fulfilled in our lifetimes.  Like the first human, 
made from the dust of the ground by God, we will die.  Our ultimate victory will come on the 
other side of death.  And we must remember that victory will not be without sacrifice.  I John 
reminds us that the Son of God came by water and by blood.  The story of Jesus, like each of our 
stories, begins in the water of birth.  The promised victory also begins here, for with the 
Incarnation, God blesses anew the human condition and all of Creation.  The story of Jesus, like 
each of our stories, enters a new phase with the water of baptism.  Here Jesus publicly stated his 
intention to fulfill all righteousness, just as we pledge in baptism to walk in the way of Jesus, 
dedicating our lives to loving God and our neighbors.  But the story of Jesus also included his 
bloody torture and execution by the Powers That Be of his time.  We dare not adopt the swagger 
of Christian Triumphalism for our victory came through the willing sacrifice of Jesus.  And even 
today, though rarely in our land, Christians are called to make the ultimate sacrifice for their 
faith.  We may not be called to sacrifice in this way but we are all called to sacrifice our self-
centered desires for the good of others, to be willing to die to ourselves so that we may live for 
Christ.  Yes, we have the victory but we do well to remember that God calls God’s people to 
walk humbly with God in this world. 
 
What kind of victory does God promise us?  It is a victory consonant with the nature of God, 
which is love.  The victory promised us is one of peace for our souls and, someday, for our 
world.  The victory promised us is the victory of truth and mercy, for truth makes us free and 
mercy heals the wounds we make in learning how to use our freedom.  The victory promised us 
is a victory over evil, over the powers that would enslave and abuse our brothers and sisters, 
whether the slavery be one of economics or to substances or simply to their own desires and 
whether the abuse be inflicted by others or by themselves.  The victory is promised to all of us 
who are friends to Christ Jesus, to all who reach out to love Creator, creation and neighbor.  The 
victory, my friends, has been declared to us.  Now let us go with news of God’s victory for all 
Creation, to share the Good News with all those we meet, in the name of Jesus.  Amen. 


